

 


VILLAGE OF PARK RIDGE
MONTHLY BOARD MEETING MINUTES

MONDAY, JANUARY 21, 2019

Meeting called to Order – President Busch called the Park Ridge Village Board to order at 5:30pm.  The Village Board and other attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was taken.  Trustees Bergin, Sachs, Fournier and Dunham were present.    The following persons also attended:  George & Shirley Berger, Carol Walther, Eric Runke, Gert Neuendorf, Nancy Whitmire, Patrick Keil, Maria Bravo, Emilee Studinski, Betty Eckberg, Mary Fleischauer, Sue Bergin, Conrad & Rachel Favor, Carolyn Swenson, Martha Demenko, Brandi Makuski, Dan Holloway and Trish Baker.

Annual caucus – President Busch turned the Caucus procedure over to Trustee Fournier since the President position was open and Busch was running.  Sue Bergin & Shirley Berger volunteered to be tellers for the Caucus.  Fournier asked for any nominees for the President position.  Carol Walther nominated Randy Busch, Seconded by George Berger.  Fournier asked for any more nominations for the President position three times.  No additional nominations were made.  Fournier asked for nominations for the two open Trustee positions. Nancy Whitmire nominated Gert Neuendorf.  Seconded by Mary Fleischauer.  Gert Neuendorf nominated Steve Bergin.  Seconded by Eric Runke.  Fournier asked for any more nominations for the Trustee positions three times.  No additional nominations were made.  The Caucus was closed at 5:35 pm
To allow attendees who wanted to leave before the regularly scheduled meeting continued, there was a 5- minute recess.  The majority of the attendees left and the Board meeting continued.
Approval of January agenda – Bergin made a motion to approve the January agenda.  Seconded by Sachs.  Dunham recommended combining item 4, item 7 & item 8.   Discussion was had which included Dunham questioning terminology used on reports - “net income”.  Dunham had been cautioned in the past as the use of “profit” and questioned whether “net income” was appropriate in “municipal language” to describe a surplus of revenues over expenses.  Fournier recommended the Board accept the terminology used and discuss it further at the next meeting. Dunham made a motion to combine item 4, item 7 & item 8.  Seconded by Bergin.  Busch mentioned that there were two item 5’s.  The item order was changed accordingly and the motion to approve the January agenda was carried with no negative votes.
Approval of December minutes – Bergin made a motion to approve the December minutes with 2 corrections – Page 2 – paragraph 1; correct spelling of word “deuterate” to “deteriorate” and Page 2 – paragraph 3; change “repairing the roads” to “reconstruct the roads”.  Seconded by Fournier.  Carried with no negative votes.
Acceptance of December Treasurer’s Report, 2018 Year End Financial Report and 2018 Payroll Summary Report – Dunham made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s Report, Financial Report and Payroll Report.  Seconded by Bergin.  Roll call vote was taken.  Bergin-yes; Dunham-yes; Sachs-yes; Fournier-yes; Busch-yes.  Carried with no negative votes.
Acceptance of Fourth Quarter 2018 Reports: Fire Chief’s Report and Building Permits Report –Fournier made a motion to accept the Fire Chief’s report and the Building Permits report.  Seconded by Bergin.  Fournier asked the Fire Chief a few questions regarding FD responses to fire calls.  The motion was carried with no negative votes.
Discussion and possible action on future Fire Department needs
a. Purchase of new/used fire truck – Chief Lepper reached out to a contractor requesting an estimate for a new fire truck that would fit into the current fire department’s bays.  Costs now range between $275,000 - $325,000.  The cost of steel has increased since the original estimate.  Chief Lepper mentioned that the contractors will eventually stop replying to our continued request for estimates, assuming we are not serious about making a decision.  Brian Kozlowski from the Comprehensive Planning Committee has sent Chief Lepper information regarding a number of used fire trucks but 80% of them would not fit in our bays.  If the Village decides to construct a building with larger bays, the Fire Department could purchase a used truck for approximately $60,000 - $80,000.  It would cost $20,000 to convert a truck to a new used hose wagon. A new or used fire truck would need a 4-person cab due to the need for 4 responders to a fire.  Fire Chief Lepper recommended that the Village prepare a “Capital Purchasing Plan”.  Other municipalities prepare for the future and have a schedule to replace equipment, etc.
b. Installation of new fire hydrants – The Fire Department has enough hose to reach every resident in the Village, but it is not recommended to continue relying on the hoses.  Installing new hydrants would be a good capital investment no matter what decision the Board makes regarding the future of the Fire Department.  If the Village makes a decision to install new fire hydrants, Chief Lepper recommended that we start with a hydrant on the southeast side of the Village.  The City of Stevens Point recommends 8 new hydrants for the Village.  Busch contacted the City in September 2018 regarding cost and location of new hydrants, but did not receive a reply.  The Board discussed options of a hydrant and water lines on Linwood Ave (which will be reconstructed in 2019) or in the easement between Linwood and Greenbriar (where sewer is located).  Resident Dan Holloway asked to speak.  It is Mr. Holloway’s opinion that the Village is no longer a rural sub-division; it is considered an urban sub-division and should be treated as such. Mr. Holloway stressed the importance of the need for more fire hydrants, possibly during the reconstruction of the roads. Mr. Holloway commented it would be a good investment for the Village Fire Department or for the Stevens Point Fire Department to use.  Mr. Holloway also mentioned the need for separation between all main lines – water/sewer.  Park Ridge Drive is where the main water flow is located that would be used for water lines.  Mr. Holloway believes the separation between water and sewer should be 10 feet.  Busch mentioned he read a Village document that the Village had sufficient separation but that was back in the early 2000’s and the requirement was 5 feet. Busch will reach out to the City again and will also contact Point of Beginning regarding the feasibility of installing a fire hydrant at the corner of Linwood and Hillcrest.  It was mentioned that the Village may be interested in contacting an engineer consultant to coordinate a general plan for more water lines/hydrants.
c. Update on possible new garage – In December 2016 the Village received a proposal from Lampert Lee.  Would the Village consider asking Lampert Lee for an updated proposal?  Lampert Lee’s proposal was costly and could there be other options?  Chief Lepper discouraged starting over again with new proposals, drawings, sketches, pricing.  The Lampert Lee proposal was based on an addition to the existing building.  Any addition to the existing building would require the existing building to be renovated to comply with current codes. Fire Chief Lepper suggested we use Lampert Lee or Chance Olson. Firefighter Chance Olson provided drawings/sketches of a new fire department building in July 2018.  Using Firefighter Olson’s drawings would be less expensive.  The Board asked Olson if he could provide specs for the drawings to be used for RFP. 

d. Loan options – Chief Lepper mentioned that other municipalities have capital plans which include purchases of new fire trucks (while maintaining a similar amount of debt from year to year).  There are several loan options the Village could consider.  The Village’s most recent loan was obtained from the Pineries Bank for $190,000 to replace sewer lines.
Conversations continued regarding all issues – fire truck, hydrants, fire department building and funding.  It was asked over and over, where do we start, what is the next step.  It was mentioned that the cost of a new fire truck that would fit in our current bays would not be practical at this time.  Would a new fire department building, a new used fire truck or hydrants come first? 

Fournier made a motion for the Village to request that Firefighter Olson provide the Village with specs for his drawings to be used for an RFP.  Fournier further made a motion to approve payment to Mr. Olson for his services at $50.00 per hour.  Both motions were seconded by Dunham.  Carried with no negative votes.  Mr. Olson will provide specifications to the Village Board at the next scheduled meeting.
The Board asked the Fire Chief to send a few possible used fire truck options to Busch.  Busch will again reach out to the City of Stevens Point regarding hydrant/water lines.  Dunham will contact the Pineries Bank to discuss loan possibilities for funding a new used truck, building a new fire department and or installing hydrants/water lines.  Fournier will contact the Wisconsin Board of Commissioners of Public Lands concerning loan information.  These options/findings will be discussed at the next scheduled Board meeting. 
There was a 5-minute recess after the Fire Department discussion.
Discussion and possible action on Point of Beginning answers to the Village Attorney’s questions regarding POB’s proposal for Linwood Avenue Reconstruction Project - The Board agreed that the response from Point of Beginning regarding the Village Attorney questions was adequate.  Discussion was had regarding Point of Beginnings insurance.  The proposal from Point of Beginning did include description of insurance.  Dunham would like to receive from Point of Beginning a “hold-harmless agreement’, a policy endorsement “waiver of subrogation” against the Village.  The Village should also be included as an “additional Named Insured” on the policies.  All of these items are standard requirements of contractors which should not present a compliance problem.  Busch will contact Point of Beginning.
Acceptance of 2018 Recycling Actual Cost Report – Sachs made a motion to accept the 2018 Recycling Report.  Seconded by Bergin.  Fournier questioned the inclusion of the printing and distribution of the newsletter.  Clerk mentioned that the newsletter has been included each previous year.  The Clerk will research and provide a more acceptable answer at the next meeting.  The motion was carried with no negative votes.
Discussion and possible action on Operator License Application – Fournier made a motion to approve the Operator License application.  Seconded by Bergin.  Carried with no negative votes.
Discussion and possible approval for electronic payments to Mannatec (Fleetcor-The Store) for Fire Department gas for trucks – Mannatec is a third-party vendor who collects payments for Schierl Tire, Fleetcor (The Store). The Village Clerk explained Mannatec terms and the $75.00 late fees.  Mannatec’s terms are unreasonable and unattainable.  An example was provided.  The December invoice was received on 12/5/18 and paid on 12/6/18.  The payment was recorded on 12/21/18.  It took 15 days.  A $75.00 late fee has been applied on several occasions, no matter how fast the payment is processed by the Village.  The Clerk asked the Board for approval to pay the Mannatec invoice electronically.  Dunham mentioned that the Village Fire Department could purchase their gas from a different vendor (Kwik Trip or BP) or use the company credit card to purchase gas.  Chief Lepper and Firefighter Chance Olson are the only 2 firefighters that have a company credit card.  Lepper or Olson would be the only ones that could fill the fire trucks with gas.  The Village will research other vendors.  If the Board makes a decision to use a different vendor, it was recommended that the Clerk write a letter to Schierl Tire explaining why the Village is closing their account.  The Clerk will research the Village Ordinances to locate authorization regarding electronic payments (vs payment by check).  Fournier made a motion to approve electronic payments to Mannatec while other options are being researched.  Seconded by Bergin.  Carried with no negative votes.
Discussion and possible approval for Res 001.2019R and Res 002.2019R– Transfer fund to purchase a MAKO Breathing Air Module – Bergin made a motion to approve Resolution 001.2019R and Resolution 002.2019R.  Seconded by Dunham.  Roll call vote was taken.  Dunham-yes; Sachs-yes; Fournier-yes; Bergin-yes; Busch-yes.  Carried with no negative votes.

A roll call vote was taken.  Carried with no negative votes.           

Discussion and possible action on empty lot across from the Village Hall (owned by Lois Sadogierski) – The Village received a letter from Lois Sadogierski asking if the Village would be interested in purchasing the lot across from the Village Hall on Crestwood Dr.  The Village Clerk was asked to provide a report of taxes paid for this property.  Busch mentioned that the owner of 23 Crestwood Dr. may be interested in purchasing the lot.  Busch will contact the owner of 23 Crestwood Dr.
Village Hall update – The Village Clerk informed the Board that a new business is moving into 29B Park Ridge Dr.  The business is Belmont Finance, LLC.  The Village Clerk also informed the Board that the Inkjet printer was in need of repair (the feeder is not working).  Busch asked the Village Clerk to get a quote on a new printer to replace the 2 printers the Village currently owns.            
Approval of January bills – Sachs made a motion to approve the January bill/payments.  Seconded by Bergin.  Carried with no negative votes.
Set date for next regular meeting – The next Board meeting was scheduled for Monday, February 18, 2019 at 5:30 pm.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:10 pm.
_________________________


_________________________

Kathy Bemowski, Clerk



Randy Busch, President
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